
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

From the Catechism, Book of Common Prayer page 855: 

Q.  Who are the ministers of the Church? 

A.  The ministers of the Church are the lay persons, bishops, priests and deacons. 

 

In the Episcopal Church, a minister is not simply someone who is ordained or 

serves in worship. By nature of our baptism, each and every one of us are the 

ministers of the Church. We are all the ones who “represent Christ and his 

Church” (BCP 855). Ministry is our part in God’s work in the world. 

 

All of us have a ministry (or several); the question is are we living into it. What 

are you passionate about? What do you enjoy doing that you are able to do? 

What lights a fire within you? What inspires you? (Inspire literally meaning 

what ‘breathes into you’ or what ‘breathes spirit into you’). These questions, 

prayerful reflection, and more may guide us on our ministry journey. As the 

baptized, ministry is what we do. 

 

Opportunities to get plugged in at Grace abound-- when it comes to ministry, we 

are in no way a small church. Come to Ministry Rally Day on Sunday, September 

9th. Learn about the various ministry opportunities. Explore new opportunities. 

Ask questions. Push your comfort zone. Embrace your baptism. Sign-up and 

participate. How we as a community live into our mission, vision and values are 

up to all of us. This is a time of immense possibility. 

 

Minister, what will be your ministries through Grace? 

 

Yours in ministry, 

Rev. Meredith 
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From our Junior Warden 
Submitted by John McCulley 

 

The large rectangular windows on Jinkins Hall have all been repaired -- broken panes replaced, glazing 

repaired, and painted. Storm and vandalism protection options have been priced and are being considered, but 

the cost is a hurdle. The vestry and foundation board have approved the repair of the arched windows and the 

installation of Lexan clear plastic storm covers there. That work will be starting soon. Unfortunately, the east 

air conditioner lost its refrigerant charge and was not cooling during the reception after Reverend Meredith's 

installation. No leak was found, however, so the system was recharged and is, at this writing, working 

normally. Keep your fingers crossed! 

 

There are shingles missing from the roof on Jinkins Hall, and replacement of the missing shingles has been 

approved. The roof on the Silk Purse is worn out and needs replacement. I am getting competitive bids for this 

work. 

 

The rectory roof leaked in several areas during the recent heavy rains, and there was some resultant ceiling 

sheetrock damage in one bedroom and the kitchen. This is being investigated now. 

 

The church building does not have a fire alarm system. We have received a quote for installing a system, but it 

is complicated and expensive. Alternatives will be evaluated, but we are exploring a monitored fire alarm 

system of some sort. 

 

As a reminder, please review your areas of church involvement for hurricane exposure and plan accordingly. 

Also if you have concerns about something in particular, please contact me.  John 

From our Senior Warden 
Submitted by Judy Webb 

 

Wow!  August was quite a month and September is not going to be too shabby either.  The installation of Rev. 

Meredith was an unbelievable event and thanks to all of you that helped lead us down the sometimes rocky 

road of transition.   

 

With September comes our Ministry Rally Day where you will have the opportunity to sign up for the many 

ministries of Grace Church.  Not only the ministries that have been around for awhile, but some new ones that 

are being introduced based on what you the congregation said you wanted in our core values and visioning 

meetings.  What an opportunity, my prayer is that many of you will participate in these ministries. 

 

Recently a friend shared this prayer of protection with me that has become part of my prayer life and I wanted 

to share with all of you.  

The light of God surrounds me 

The love of God enfolds me 

The power of God protects me 

The presence of God watches over me 

Where ever I am God is 

See you on Rally Day, Judy 

 

PS. Have you noticed the little church that sits on the floor between the stairs and the pulpit?  Ever wonder 

why it’s there, where it came from or who made it?  Do you know what ministry it used to help support?  

Some of you can answer these questions and next month’s Bell Tower will include an article about the history 

of our little church. 
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MINISTRY RALLY DAY 

SUNDAY, SEPTEMBER 9TH, 2012  

 

 

ALL WHO ARE BAPRIZED ARE MINISTERS OF THE 

CHURCH 
 

EXCITING OPPORTUNITIES FOR FORMATION (EDUCATION) FOR ALL 

AGES, WORSHIP AND PASTORAL CARE ARE DEVELOPING. HEAR AND 

JOIN IN THESE AND MANY MORE.  IF YOU LEAD A MINISTRY AT 

GRACE PLEASE CONTACT REV. MEREDITH SO TOGETHER WE CAN 

GET READY: 

 

STARTING  SOON : 
 TUES., SEPT. 11TH (AND EVERY 2ND TUES.)- BOOK GROUP 

WEDNESDAY SEPT. 12TH (AND EVERY WED.)- WED. NIGHT 

BIBLE STUDY 

THURS., SEPT. 13TH THROUGH NOV. 29- COMMUNITY OF 

HOPE TRAINING 

 

COMING  SOON : 
WELCOMING (NEWCOMER) TEAM 

STEWARDSHIP MINISTRY TEAM 

PASTORAL CARE TEAM 
 

A Stewardship Ministry Team is forming, are you interested? 

 
The Stewardship Ministry Team is a year-round leadership team of the parish. Whereas the Vestry primarily 

overseas the finances and property, the Stewardship Ministry Team will primarily support the Rector in 

visioning for the ministries and stewardship of the church. This is a team especially devoted to the work of 

pray, study, reflection, visioning, and teaching. Please speak to Rev. Meredith for more information.  
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Each month weôll share a stewardship story in the Bell Tower. Do you have a story to share? 
 

Boy Scout Troop 177 
Submitted by John McCulley 

 

Years ago when we first started thinking about forming a scout troop at Grace, there was a lot of uncertainty. 

Where would the boys and leaders come from, where would the money come from to equip the troop and pay 

its costs, and could we really make it happen? 

 

We met with Alfreda Houston, a local civic leader and long-time Grace parishioner, to discuss all of this. As I 

settled onto the rector’s black couch, I wondered what could come of that meeting. There seemed to be so 

many obstacles and no clear way forward. But we didn't talk very long about all of that before Alfreda said not 

to worry,  God would provide -- What we were attempting was a good thing, and God would provide. There 

were lots of resources in Galveston, and God would provide. I had heard that before, and I didn't know 

Alfreda, but she said it with such conviction that I began to wonder. As we walked out of that meeting, I felt 

like something special was about to happen. Would God provide? 

 

Well, shortly after, we had five scouts, two from our own church. I had a trained assistant, also from the 

church. The Kiwanis club provided enough money to buy all of our equipment and fund our operation. And 

the church provided us with a fine meeting place. Since then we have received additional funds from many 

others, have had the opportunity to work with many boys, and have had many adults come forward to 

volunteer to help. 

 

Did God provide? Yes! 

 

Over 55 Group will start up again Tuesday after Labor Day. 

Submitted by John McCulley 

 

The heavy wooden round table in Jenkins Hall has been replaced with a lighter table that is the same size and 

sturdy, but that has folding legs. The old table has been dismantled and stored under Mulhusen House. A 

second sliding bolt type latch has been installed near the bottom of every fence gate to help keep them from 

blowing open in a hurricane. (Hurricane Ike's winds destroyed every gate.) Likewise slide bolt latches were 

installed at the top and bottom of the four Silk Purse shutters. Heavy black sliding latches have been installed 

at the bottom of the church carriage entry doors and the chapel doors. Several of the outside lights were not 

switched on, or had bad bulbs. There are outside lights over every door on each building that should always be 

left on. If one is not working, please let us know. 
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Notes on HymnsééJesu, Joy of Manôs Desiring 
Submitted by Laura Hyatt 

 
 

éI heard a loud voice of a great multitude in heaven, saying,òAlleluia! Salvation and glory and honor and 

power belong to the Lord our God!ò 

Revelation 19:1 

 

Someone said that it doesn’t matter who gets the credit so long as the work gets done.  Here’s a great exam-

ple:  “Jesu, Joy of Man’s Desiring,” a lovely lilting classical melody often played at weddings.   A recent poll 

resulted in it being the overwhelming favorite composition of Johann Sebastian Bach.  But is was actually 

composed by Johann Schop, a musical prodigy, instrumentalist and one of the best known composers and 

conductors of the 17th century. 

 

A brilliant career took him to the court of King Christian IV of Denmark until 1619 when the plague caused 

him to leave and return to Germany. By 1621 he was well established in Hamburg running the city’s choirs 

and orchestras.  He became Hamburg’s musical ambassador to the rest of Germany and had great influence in 

shaping both religious and classical music.  Many of his melodies found their way into Lutheran hymnals in-

cluding “Jesu, Joy of Man’s Desiring”.  J.S. Bach “borrowed” the tune and rearranged it into the piece we 

know today.  Bach began working on this piece in 1716 but it wasn’t performed until 1723 when it appeared 

in one of his cantatas.  Bach ended up with the credit, but always remember:  Behind one Johann stands an-

other.  Behind every famous person is a host of faithful, gifted souls, and, in the end, all the glory goes to 

God.   

 

Or as Bach would say:  SDG….Soli Deo Gloria:  To God Alone Be the Glory. 

 

From Then Sings My Soulò by Robert J. Morgan. 

How about a Girl Scout Troop at Grace? 
 
At the last meeting of the ECW a motion was passed to explore starting a 

Girl Scout Troop at Grace Church.  I have talked with a representative 

from Girl Scouts and they would be really excited to have us offer scouting 

to girls in our neighborhood and Galveston.  First step is to get adults 

registered and trained to work with the girls.  They have a program similar 

to our Safeguarding God’s Children and all of the training can be 

accomplished in one day.  If this is something that interests you please 

send me an email LLHyatt@aol.com or phone call (409-762-7620) to add 

your name to the list.  Also if you know a girl in first through fifth grade 

that might be interested in scouting send in her name also. 

 

If several people help then this will not be a big time commitment for just one or two people.  Join the fun!    

Thanks, Laura Hyatt 

mailto:LLHyatt@aol.com?subject=Girl%20Scouts
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Childrenôs Christian Formation 
Submitted by Cathy Smith 

Christian Ed:  Do you remember last month's clue? (follow the Word). 

                    This week's clue: He is here! 

  

We have made many of God's creatures over the summer and have played many  

games.  Learning to be good disciples is hard work!   

Fall session will begin Sept 16. 

Martie, Jeannie, Jennie and Cathy 

Community of Hope 
Submitted by Nancy Wilkes 

 

There are still a few openings in the  Community of Hope  class beginning 

on Thursday, September 13th and meeting weekly through November 29th. 

 

If you would like more information, co-facilitators Rev. Helen Appelberg 

(409.789.1070), Nancy Wilkes (409.737.2700), or Vickie Robertson 

(409.739.3997) can provide it.  And if you’d like to ask active lay chaplains 

about their ministries, there are several at Grace, including Shu Shu Clowers, 

Judy and Dan Ricketts, Stephen Glaser, and Jim Rothgeb, among others.  

Lay chaplains are those who’ve been called to walk alongside others as they 

journey through difficult times. If you can imagine yourself serving friends 

and strangers in such a ministry, come join us. 

 

Formation at Grace 

A Book Group is forming at Grace! This group hopes to 

meet monthly to discuss that month’s particular reading. 

Readings will be theological or spiritual in nature, selected 

from a broad spectrum of voices, and read with Rev. 

Meredith. Our first gathering where we shape the group and 

choose books will be Tuesday, September 11th at 6 pm in 

the Parlor.  
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Sundays in Pentecost @ 11:15  
starting September 16th  

 

Common Prayer & Worship: The Work of the People 
 

Liturgy comes from a Greek word that means “the work of the 

people.”  There is no more important work for us to do for God than 

to give God our thanks and praise through worship.  In the 

Episcopal tradition, we find the words of our worship in The Book 

of Common Prayer. During the fall in the season of Pentecost, we 

will have a lively discussion of our service through worship, 

particularly as we discover the secrets of the Book of Common 

Prayer.  This conversation is for all, particularly those curious about 

our liturgy, those who lead us in worship (Lectors, Eucharistic 

Visitors, Eucharistic Ministers, Unction Minister, and Acolytes), 

and those who feel called lead worship at Grace.  
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Itôs a Boy! 
Matthew Thomas Hanley arrived Sunday night, August 19th at 6:35 pm, 

8.5 lbs and 20 inches.  Elizabeth and baby are doing well and grandma 

Ellie is ecstatic! Congratulations and God Bless! 

 

 

Clue # 1:  I represent something that God holds in 

His hand, and you can hold me in yours. 

 

Clue # 2:  Everyone going to the altar for 

communion walks by me.  

 

Clue # 3:  I have been associated with birthdays for 

as long as I can remember. 

DAUGHTERS OF THE KING 
Submitted by Judy Ricketts 
 

The Grace Church Daughters of the King group meets monthly on the first Sunday of 

the month after the church service. The Daughters of the King is a group of women 

who pray daily for those in our lives and our parish who may need our prayers. Please 

feel free to request prayers for those people you are concerned about. You can make 

prayer requests by completing the blue prayer form in the church pews or by calling 

the church office. The Daughters of the King welcomes new members. Please consider 

joining this active and dedicated group of ladies. 
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Please  mark your calendars: 

September 7  7-9 Stan & Pat Brown, 7501 Antilles 

October 5  7-9 Val & Carol Ramirez, 4715 Woodrow 

November 2  7-9 Jeff & Mary Kilgore, 164 Bora Bora 

December 7  7-9 Peggy Baldwin-Clayton & Jean Baldwin, 5222 Denver 

 

Graceful Gatherers is hosted monthly, usually on the first Friday of the month. All adults are welcome to 

join us for a pot luck dinner and enjoyable company. This is a great way to get to know your fellow church 

members. Please feel free to join us whenever possible. 

2011/12 FOUNDATION BOARD 

 

CHAIR: The Rev. Meredith L. Holt 

Peggy Baldwin-Clayton, Secretary 

Bill Watson, Treasurer 

Kenny Wegner, President 

Leslie Watts 

Judy Webb, Ex Officio 

2011/12 VESTRY 

 

Judy Webb, SR WARDEN 

John McCulley, JR.,  JR WARDEN 

Vickie Robertson 

Carol Ramirez 

Dan Ricketts 

William Jones 

Treasurer-Derek Paget-Clarke 

CHANCELLORï Jeff Kilgore 

Rector- The Rev. Meredith L. Holt 

Bell Tower via e-mail  
 

As announced in the May issue, the Bell Tower is now being distributed by way of e-mail. Hard-copy 

versions, delivered through the U.S. Postal Service, will be sent only to those requesting this special service 

through Cathy in the church office. We hope this new e-mail distribution method will help with getting vital 

information out to our church family on a more timely basis and also reduce the cost in man/woman-power 

and money of producing the Bell Tower.  
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St. James House Silver Tea, October 25 
 

St. James House, the Diocesan elder care ministry, will be hosting their annual 

Silver Tea from 2-5 p.m. on October 25 at the home of Sarah and Ben Powell in 

Houston's River Oaks district. This year's proceeds will go to refurbishing St. 

James House. St. James House is a retirement community in Baytown providing 

a high level of care in a loving Christian environment.  It is open to all, 

regardless of financial resources.  The Silver Tea is an annual fundraiser.  It has 

its roots in England where churches would hold teas to further their charitable 

causes.  The name derives from the silver coins deposited in a large bowl set by 

the door for gracious donations from guests.  If you are unable to attend but would like to contribute to this 

ministry, you may send a check to St. James House, 5800 West Baker Road, Baytown, Texas 77520.  See 

more information at www.stjameshouse.org. or for more information, contact Emily Maas at 281.359.4341  

Episcopal Night with the Astros  
Friday, September 14th at 7:05 PM  

 

There are tickets available at $26/ticket. We have field box seats on 3rd base side so sign 

the list in the back of the church or call/or come by the church office to purchase your 

tickets.  They are playing the Phillies and Bishop Doyle will be throwing out the first pitch.  

Stay late and see the post -game fireworks.  

A portion of the proceeds will benefit new initiatives of the Episcopal Church  

 

 

9/3 Amanda Ramirez 

9/5 Decklen Coyne 

 Sandy Schlagenhauf 

9/10 Ariel Conoly 

9/11 Aaron Hervey 

9/12 Shawn Arthur 

 Jeff Graham 

9/18 Nerissa Rawls 

9/20 Janice Rhymes 

 Judy Ricketts 

9/22 Betty Huddleston’ 

 Vickie Robertson 

9/24 Neil Golemo 

9/25 Bob Scott 

9/27 Jerry Mount 

9/29 Jared Jackson 

9/30 Paige Carman 

Grace Church Email Addresses 

Rev. Meredith Holt  

 rector@gracechurchgalveston.org 

Cathy Gould  

 office@gracechurchgalveston.org 

Website  

 webmaster@gracechurchgalveston.org 

Happy Anniversary  
9/1 Jon & Connie Carman 
9/25 Reggie & Laura Desmormeaux 
 Kenny & Edna Wegner 

http://www.stjameshouse.org/
mailto:rector@gracechurchgalveston.org?subject=From%20Bell%20Tower
mailto:office@gracechurchgalveston.org?subject=From%20Bell%20Tower
mailto:webmaster@gracechurchgalveston.org?subject=From%20Bell%20Tower
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Upcoming Events  
Friday, September 4  Graceful Gathers at Stan & Pat Brownôs home 

Sunday, September 9  Ministry Rally Day  

Tuesday, September 11  Book Group in Parlor (2nd Tuesdays of the month)  

Wednesday, September 12  Bible Study in Jinkins Hall (every Wed.)  

Thursday, September 13  Community of Hope Class in Jinkins Hall  

Friday, September 14  Episcopal night at Astros  

Saturday, September 15  Forming Disciples Conference at St. Martinôs 

Tuesday, September 25  Circle of Care Meeting  

Friday, October 5  Graceful Gathers at Carol & Val Ramirez home  

October 18 -20   Annual ECW meeting at Camp Allen  

November 9 -11, 2012  Camp Allen Retreat  

From Our Editor: 

Please submit your information in writing to Leslie Watts at 3812 Bernardo de Galvez, Galveston Texas, 

77550-6662 or by e-mail to lwatts7@flash.net.  Please submit by the 15th of the month to make sure your 

article is included in the next month’s Bell Tower. 

Community of Hope International Lay Chaplains  

CIRCLE OF CARE MEETING  

September 25, 2012  

6:00 p.m. 

Jinkins Hall, Grace Episcopal Church  

Episcopops: share music and fun  

Submitted by Bill Watson 

 
Members of the Grace church choir --  and a few fun-loving others -- meet 
monthly to socialize and sing popular music  -- and that is why we call our-
selves the Episcopops!.  Our monthly practices/parties last around two 
hours, and we start early enough in the evening that we are usually out 

slightly after 8 p.m.  We all bring a snack to share along with a beverage. I think of it as a mini 
Graceful Gathers with music. Typically we eat and socialize for the first hour and then get down to 
singing around 7 p.m.. Stay tuned for a schedule of upcoming practices which are held in Jinkin's 
Hall at 6:00 on Saturdays. All are welcome to join us for any practice or performance. I think you 
will enjoy the experience. 

mailto:lwatts7@flash.net


DIOCESAN AND GRACE CHURCH MINISTERS 

 

THE RIGHT REVEREND ANDY DOYLE - BISHOP OF THE DIOCESE OF TEXAS 

THE REVEREND MEREDITH L. HOLT -RECTOR 

THE REV. HELEN W. APPELBERG, ASSOCIATE PRIEST 

AARON HERVEY - ORGANIST 

LAURA HYATT - CHOIR DIRECTOR 

CATHY GOULD – PARISH ADMINISTRATOR 

MARIE ARMSTRONG - SEXTON 

JUDY WEBB - SENIOR WARDEN 

JOHN MCCULLEY - JUNIOR WARDEN 

DEREK PAGET-CLARKE - TREASURER 

 

LAY MINISTRIES COORDINATOR—JAYNE DAVIS 

SILK PURSE THRIFT SHOP - SHIRLEY BRIDGES 

DAUGHTERS OF THE KING - JUDY RICKETTS 

ALTAR GUILD - SHUSHU CLOWERS, DIRECTOR 

ACOLYTE ABBA - GERALD RICHARD 

DIRECTOR OF CHRISTIAN EDUCATION - CATHY SMITH 

WEDDING CEREMONY COORDINATOR - PAT BEVIL  

EPISCOPAL CHURCH WOMEN (ECW) - ELLIE HANLEY 

WEBMASTER - JUDY WEBB 

BELL TOWER EDITOR - LESLIE WATTS 

ST. VINCENT’S HOUSE - MICHAEL JACKSON 

WM. TEMPLE EPISCOPAL CENTER - WTECGALVESTON@GMAIL.COM 

 

www.gracechurchgalveston.org 

e-mail address:  office@gracechurchgalveston.org 

http://www.gracechurchgalveston.org
mailto:office@gracechurchgalveston.org?subject=From%20Bell%20Tower

